HSIA BOARD MEETING

COMMUNITY HOUSE IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

July 25, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Bill Schrott, Geoff Werner, Ray Sullivan, Joanna Parkinson, Helene Raven, Steve Vanderbosch, Absent:  Tom Anderson, Maria Triandos, Mike Wurst
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark, Ann Levelle
GUESTS:  In Person:  Cari Bower, Vened Mullin, Andrew Mullin, Sandra Anderson Virtual attendance:  Kevin Green, Heather Fitzsimons, Nick Faherty, Noel Gasparin, Sharon Blugis
The meeting was called to order at 7:03 pm.  
Claire Corcoran announced that there will be no recording of this meeting in any form or fashion, to include anyone attending via zoom.

MINUTES:  Helene Raven moved the Board approve the June Board Meeting minutes.  Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PROPERTY MANAGER:  Robin Clark reported as follows:
1. Political signs: Robin prepared a letter drafted at the request of the President and Vice President relating to political signs in the Community for your awareness.

2. Special Projects: Robin sent an email on gathering information for the Reserve Study and is happy to field and questions on the process.

3. Monitoring: Robin will provide the Board with updates on various efforts including covenants violations, PODs/Dumpsters, tent carports, and political signs.  

4. Contracts: Robin is preparing a contract addendum for Lopez Landscaping, LLC to take over landscaping tasks in addition to mowing.

5. Maintenance: Robin is and continues to support the Pool, Marina, and Beach Chairs on various maintenance needs. Robin leaves it to the Chairs to report on those items as needed.
6. Tree Removal in Median: Robin has 2 quotes for the suggested removal of 4 trees – two of which are highly invasive and non-native.  Also, 8 or 9 bushes are suggested for removal – only 1 is invasive.  Trees and bushes can be removed for $750 to $1000.  Discussion on the removal of the bushes.  The Board thinks we should move forward with the removal of 4 trees and the 1 invasive bush.  We have native plants for replacement.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the removal of 4 trees and 1 invasive bush NTE $1000.  Geoff Werner seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
VICE-PRESIDENT REPORT:  Claire Corcoran reported as follows:
1. Contacted the County again regarding the property at 101 Phipps Lane.  This has been an ongoing problem property since 2018 when Claire first started as Zoning Chair.  The County took the owner to court multiple times, but the owner was in contempt each time or a no-show.  Then the case was waylaid for a couple of years during Covid.  The County reported to Claire as follows:  “In addition to having filed a lien on 101 Phipps in May, the property was referred to the Office of Law last month on 06/24 for abatement which means the County will demo the stone wall and charge it back to the homeowner.”  The most recent communication Claire has from Inspections and Permits stated the following:  “Once approved by Administration, there is a process for DPW to complete a lien search, request for proposals, bids and then awarding of that contract to do the work.”
2. Claire reported that Steve will follow up with our attorney regarding the fence on Magnolia Lane.

3. 109 Spring Valley Drive – Robin is tracking an RV at the property that seems to have someone living in it.  Robin left a voicemail for the resident and has not heard back.  Robin contacted the County on 07/19.

TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross reported that we have $598,072.62 in the Operating Checking Account; $400,530.99 in the Operating Money Market Account; for a total of $998,603.61 in the Operating Account; $684,613.49 in the Special Tax Checking Account; for a grand total of $1,683,217.10 as of May 31, 2024.  Gene reported that there will be a Budget Meeting at the community house on August 6 at 3:30 pm.  The Board is welcome to attend.  The second Budget meeting will be held on September 24 at the community house at 3:30 pm.
SECRETARY REPORT:  Mike Wurst not present – nothing to report.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers – nothing to report.
SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported as follows:

1. Hire off-duty law enforcement officers -- These officers would be on site for approximately 4 hours a day / 5 days a week during peak times when traffic violations are highest with an emphasis on problem streets such as Hillsmere, Edgemere, Beach and Harbor Drives. If/when a sustained reduction in the amount of speeding and other traffic violations occurs, the Board could reduce the number of hours that the officers are on site. Our contract security guard does not have the authority to stop people, issues tickets or even give warnings. Despite our contract security guard being on site since the beginning of April of this year, speeding throughout the neighborhood remains a significant problem that many residents find of great concern, particularly with the number of children in the neighborhood. The Traffic Committee has worked extensively to request that the County install more stop signs, install more speed bumps/humps and to allow HSIA to install a radar speed sign. All of these requests were denied. Additionally, given the increased crime rates in other parts of Annapolis, Hillsmere Shores is a low priority for Anne Arundel County Police, particularly for traffic enforcement issues. Having exhausted other potential avenues for curbing speeding and other traffic violations, augmenting our contract security guard presence with off-duty law enforcement officers that can pull people over and issue citations is our best option to try get this issue under control.  Cost Breakdown: 4 hours per day / 5 days per week at $65 per hour flat rate (includes vehicle, fuel, etc.) = $1,300 per week.  This will be a mix of County and State police.  Gene Gross moved the Board approve the hire of off-duty law enforcement officers for the sole purpose of conducting traffic law enforcement.  These officers would stop and issue tickets to people speeding throughout Hillsmere, running stop signs and committing any other traffic violations, NTE $11,000.  Joanna Parkinson seconded the motion.  Discussion.  Robin Clark recommends a contract.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
2. Add Beach Security Guard -- Weekends are the times when there is the most activity at the beach and Hillsmere experiences a number of unauthorized vehicles/trespassers at the beach. One security guard alone cannot provide adequate monitoring of the beach during these peak weekend days while also monitoring the rest of the community. Having a dedicated guard at the beach on weekends will also eliminate a guard having to approach people who have already entered the beach and begun their activities (swimming, picnicking, etc.) asking them to verify that they are residents. This will provide a more pleasant experience for residents trying to enjoy the beach and prevent trespassers from reaching the beach.  Saturday & Sunday starting August 3 and ending September 29 = 18 days / 8 hours a day / $34.50 per hour (car and unarmed guard) = $4,968.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve an additional, unarmed security guard from our current security provider, Chesapeake Protective Services, for the sole purpose of monitoring beach access on weekends, NTE $5,000.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Discussion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood not present – nothing to report.

MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we currently have 720 members to date.

TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos not present, but forwarded the following report:

1. Requests have been put in for:
~ repair of the apron at the pool

~ replacement of the safety posts at Duvall and Hillsmere Drives
~ process for getting rumble strip at Duvall and Hillsmere Drives
~ measuring the speed humps on Harbor Drive to ensure they are the proper height
2. Community members had requested that the vendor who handled the traffic surveys for the speed camera placement come and speak to the community. They are not willing to do this but the Sgt leading this program is willing to come and speak to the community. We will work out a future date with her. 

QUIET WATERS PARK:  Ray Sullivan reported that the Stakeholder’s meeting is at 9:00 am on Saturday at the Visitor’s Center.  Ray will represent HSIA.  Contact Ray if anyone is interested to attend – you would only be able to listen.

PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported as follows:

1. Approved Permits - July1 to date:
513 Harbor Dr. – Fence installation

415 Hillsmere – Deck Replacement (in kind)

2. Pending Requests

423 Beach – Deck Construction

117 Green Spring – House Addition (possible variance request)

422 Walnut Drive-- Front Porch

3. Update on 418 Hillsmere Drive -- After numerous attempts to have the owners take action, we decided at the last meeting to investigate the steps we could legally take. A summary of the situation was sent to Steve for review and possible involvement with outside attorney.  Next Steps – TBD

4. OPEN ISSUES
a. Received a notification from a resident on Locust Lane concerning their neighbor and some significant digging at 131 Locust Lane. The resident sent a picture and there is clearly major excavation work happening. Bill drove by the property but was unable to see into the back yard. Bill sent an email to the complaining resident asking for more information and, as yet, has heard nothing.
b. Unresolved question from a homeowner concerning the replacement of the backyard shed, in kind, at a spot that appears to be violating the setback restrictions.  Discussion of shed setbacks.  Bill feels hamstrung with the 15-foot setback.  Must gain guidance and consensus regarding the implementation of a new rule that allows sheds to be within the 15’ boundary restriction so long as the shed conforms to the county set back requirements of 7’.  Steve Vanderbosch mentioned we can expand on the Building Permit guidance that the Board can accept.  
FIELD:  Joanna Parkingson reported as follows:

1. Fencing at the dumpsters and recycling bins: Have been installed and a punch list of items have been fixed.  Joanna approved the invoice for payment.
2. Sports Activities

a. Pick up Soccer games: To be organized by Ed Mauer and Al Parkinson. Dates TBD
b. Volleyball: New net and volleyballs have been installed. Storage bins options for balls will be sent to me by Chris Moore as well as placement locations.
c. Lacrosse Goal: The Arnolds have offered to donate a goal.

d. Tetherball: Have been replaced for the summer.
e. Gaga Ball pit: Has been installed by the Ripple family. Bumpers are on order and will be installed soon. Field committee will take responsibility for moving, maintaining or removing from the field.
3. Events
a. Parking swim meets: Meets are now finished.
b. Movie nights: TBD Combine with the Pool and Events committee. As long as we are not charging a fee, there is no cost or requirement to get movie rights. Showing old movies that are family friendly. Using pool restrooms while the pool is closed.
c. Bring back dumpster days: Have not heard from the county if they have had any cancellations. Last meeting someone expressed interest in HISA funding the dumpsters. Joanna will look into the prices, but Anne Arundel now has a program that they will pick up to 3 large items on trash days. Scheduled pickups are required for all Appliances (refrigerators, stoves, washers, dryers and dishwashers). I would like to put this in the Sea Breeze so that everyone is aware along with a phone number for AACO.
4. Upgrades/permanent additions 
a. Landscape Designer: Met with Chris Moore on Friday June 28, to go over ideas for the field. Looking for ideas on mosquito plants, bench locations. He will be working with us on a master plan.
b. Pool Fence and gate has been installed. There are some more punch list items that need to be addressed before final payment is made. Joanna sent Dave with Mid Atlantic photos and notes of items that need to be replaced/fixed. He will be coming out once again to finish, it is only the top of the recycling area. All other punch list items have been addressed.
c. Stormwater Infrastructure Protection planting plan: The plan looks ok to Joanna, but she would like to get input from Kevin Green and Chris Moore.
EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported as follows:
1. July Happy Hour: About 50 people showed up. Good turnout. Mark Carroll and Maple Drive Crew handled everything. New volunteers showed up to help. Saturday works better for Happy Hours than Fridays.

2. August Ice Cream Social: Scheduled for August 10 from 6-8. Expect 70-80 people.

3. September Happy Hour: Scheduled for Saturday, September 14 from 5:30-7:30.

4. October will have a band at the beach and volunteer recognition. Helene Raven moved the Board approve the Red Sky Dawn band to perform at a band event/volunteer reception at the Beach in October 2024.  Event to have amplified music and refreshments.  NTE $1000.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
5. Community House:  A draft of proposed rules for use of the House was submitted to the Board for review. Helene is waiting for feedback from several Board members. A revision will be presented at the September Board Meeting for additional comments, with a final version ready for the October Board Meeting.

PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:
1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project:  On July 9, 2024, we conducted a walkthrough with the contractor RRG, the Federation, ESA and HSIA representatives to discuss mobilization, site preparation, staging, construction sequence and schedule. We will be preparing a written summary of the work and anticipated schedule to email to the entire Hillsmere Community and post on the HSIA website.

2. P&H Operations:
a. On Saturday evening, July 13th, new boat lift #A5 collapsed while lifting a boat when the rear cable parted. There were no injuries. The cable parted due to “shock load,” an unusual strain on the cable that causes the core of the cable to pop out or herniate, creating a weak point that eventually fails. Boat Lifts Unlimited responded on Tuesday July 16th and completed repairs on Thursday July 18th at a cost of $905.
b. On Sunday afternoon, July 14th, a storm caused minor damage at the Marina—4 decorative flags and poles were lost and have now been replaced.

· At the Boat Park numerous tree branches came down and Buzzy Abbott had a crew clean up the debris and deposited a load of wood chips at the rear of Boat Park.
· At the Beach Drive Boat Ramp a large locust tree was split, and collapsed on Monday morning, taking down another tree, power lines at the ramp and pulling wires from a house across the street. BGE responded and completed repairs Monday afternoon, while Buzzy Abbott’s crew cleared the tree debris.
· Several other trees on the Boat Ramp embankment appear to have been weakened by the storm, and we will coordinate their removal with the neighbors at 611 Beach Drive, AA County and Buzzy Abbott.

c. The P&H Committee is developing a plan to test electrical current leakage of all boats utilizing shore power.
d. In conjunction with the electrical leakage testing, the P&H Committee is reviewing and will make recommendations regarding swimming at the Marina.
e. We are still planning to construct a shower/foot-wash station at the Marina at the beginning of the Main Dock near the Marina Beach.

f. Vegetation overgrowth along the bulkhead is still scheduled for removal by Environmental Landcare.
g. The old picnic table at the end of the Sand Spit has been removed, and the replacement table is scheduled to ship in mid-August. In the interim, Will Heyer was able to provide a rehabilitated park bench to take the place of the table.

3. Marina Camera System:  Mike Waters recommends the current HikVision network video recorder (NVR) be replaced with a new SecurityTronix 32 Channel Network Video Recorder to gain four advantages:
a. Security:  HikVision is a Chinese company that is now banned by the FCC from doing business in the United States.
b. Capacity: The current drive stores five days of video from sixteen cameras. Professionals recommend we store thirty days.
c. Resolution: The HikVision system is limited to 1080p (1920 x 1080 pixels), while some of our cameras are 4K capable (3840 x 2160 pixels). The extra resolution allows for better distance viewing.
d. Extension ability: There are no additional ports available for adding future devices such as a weather station. Newer 24 and 32 port NVRs are commonly available.

The cost with equipment and labor will not exceed $3,200.  Steve Vanderbosch moved the Board approve the expenditure of up to $3,200 for the Marina Camera System for an addendum to the contract with Custom Access & Security (CA&S) for the purchase and installation of a new SecurityTronix 32 channel NVR, to gain four advantages:

1. Security:  the current NVR was made by a Chinese company that is now banned by the FCC.

2. Capacity:  a new drive will store up to 30 days of video from sixteen cameras.

3. Resolution:  a new drive will allow higher resolution recordings.

4. Extension ability:  additional ports for adding future devices such as a weather station.

Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

ENVIRONMENTAL:  Kevin Green reported that plantings on the island are doing well.  Kevin did water testing at the Hillsmere beach today.  We’ve had geese at the beach recently.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:
1. Introduction:  A big thank you to our Hillsmere Shores volunteers! Thank you to the participants in the beach cleanup this month- it was hard work! A special thanks goes out to PK and Tom O’Brian for repairing the rope fencing!
2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month

a. Wheelchair Ramp to Bruce Walker Pavilion – installation complete by Gregg Home Services
b. Playground Safety:  Site visit/inspection w/ Miracle complete; Site visit/inspection w/ Burke complete; Loose hardware attempted to tighten
c. Community Beach Cleanup:  Cleared a large amount of trash/debris, Attempted to break up Pea Gravel throughout safe use areas in playground- determined we will need to enlist professional services for this task; Tree protections damaged during 14 July storm repaired by volunteer; Next event is planned for 17 AUG 24
d. Landscaping:  Lopez Landscaping weeded/edged swing set, playgrounds and volleyball court; Storm Damage: Pleasant Trees removed the downed Linden tree following the 14 July 24 storm
e. Trash pickup frequency increased to 2x/week
f. Port-o-Potty service frequency increased to 2x/week
g. Community Survey:  Survey disseminated via email, social media, Seabreeze; 199 responses as of 24 JUL 24; Geoff provided summary of responses.
3. Future Focus Areas

a. Safety/Accessibility:  Playground surfacing- soliciting landscapers to break up pea gravel in safe use areas of the playgrounds; Playground repairs (see upcoming Motions below)
b. Managing Nuisance Geese and E Coli Hazards:

· Passive mitigation measures are no longer effective, the geese are no longer deterred by the spinners or decoys.
· Confirmed by Elle Bassett of Arundel Rivers Federation that the use of dogs would be an effective mitigation measure to deter the geese and reduce the amount of bacteria in the water
· Recommend the services of Maryland Geese Control on a short-term basis through labor day.  Geoff Werner moved the Board to authorize the Property Manager to solicit and contract with Maryland Geese Control for a trial period of 5 weeks of service ($300/week) for the purpose of mitigating the nuisance geese population.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
· Require updated signage with explicit guidance on swimming/water contact following a failed bacteria test
· Require communication via HSIA Facebook page status of bacteria test results and water contact guidance

c. Maintenance:  Sinkhole Repairs- soliciting quotes
d. Improvements:  Shoreline erosion protections: continued coordination with Environmental Committee to develop proposed solutions to protect beachfront from shoreline erosion.
4. Geoff Werner moved the Board to authorize the Property Manager to purchase four Adirondack chairs with Grass Anchors in coordination with the Beach Committee Chairman, NTE $2000.  Ray Sullivan seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

5. Upcoming motions for situational awareness (approximate amounts):

a. Pavilion Lighting Repair - $500

b. Sinkhole Repair- $16,000

c. Six Concrete/Wood Picnic Tables (two accessible versions)-$12,000

d. Automated Gate -$15,000

e. Security Cameras- TBD

f. Burke Playground Equipment (large playground):

· COA 1- Repair existing structure: $9-$12,000

· COA 2- Replace existing structure: $80,000

· COA3- Replace/reduce size of playground: $50,000

g. Miracle Playground Equipment (small playground):

· COA 1- Replace worn/hazardous equipment: $14,000

· COA 2- Replace existing structure: $50,000

6. Additional Comments or Concerns:  Request HSIA credit/debit card for Treasurer/Admin/Property manager to facilitate
NEW BUSINESS:  None
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

